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MODERATOR: Thank you very much, and thanks to all those who’ve joined us this
afternoon for our on-the-record conference call on biosecurity. The first
thing I’d like to do is introduce our two speakers this afternoon. We’re
joined first by William A. Walters, M.D. Dr. Walters is the managing director
for Operational Medicine at the Bureau of Medical Services here at the U.S.
Department of State. We’re also joined by Joseph P. Lamana, the director of
the operations division of the Office of Emergency Management in the Office
of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response at the Department of
Housing – excuse me, Health and Human Services.

As a reminder, this call is on the record, and we will embargo this call
until the conclusion of the call. And with that, I’ll turn it over to Dr.
Walters.

MR WALTERS: Thank you. President Trump has placed significant emphasis on
keeping Americans safe. Secretary Tillerson has identified safety as a core
value for the U.S. Department of State. The department holds a mandate to
promote the safety and security of U.S. citizens traveling, working, or
residing overseas, including those who courageously volunteer to respond to
public health emergencies such as the 2014 Ebola outbreak. During that
outbreak, the department leveraged a nascent capability for biocontainment
medical evacuation to support over 30 partner nations and organizations. In
partnership with the Department of Health and Human Services and the
international community, the Department of State coordinated the evacuation
of 46 health care providers infected with or exposed to the Ebola virus,
enabling for the first time the international response that ultimately
contained the West African Ebola threat.

The Department of State maintains the world’s only all-hazard biocontainment
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transport capability through our contract with Phoenix Air Group in
Cartersville, Georgia. While the Phoenix Air Group’s small-jet biocontainment
capability received a fair amount of press coverage during the outbreak and
performed flawlessly during dozens of evacuations, it was clearly – it was
clear early in the outbreak that a larger transport capability was needed.

The Containerized BioContainment System is the product of a $5 million
public-private partnership between State and the Paul G. Allen Foundation.
The CBCS, Containerized BioContainment System, was designed as a first-
response capability to manage clusters of patients during the first days of
an outbreak, whether intentional release or naturally occurring, allowing
international responders to focus immediately on containment. Developed in
response to the Ebola virus disease epidemic, the CBCS represents a
revolutionary step toward meeting the biosecurity needs of the future,
assuring the United States has the strategic options necessary to lead or
support the next global response.

On April 10th, 2017, an interagency task force jointly led by the U.S.
Department of State’s director of Operational Medicine and the U.S.
Department of Health and Human Services’ Office of the Assistant Secretary
for Preparedness and Response initiated the largest overseas biocontainment
exercise in history, designed to assess the readiness of federal, state,
local, and private partners to respond to an outbreak overseas. This
exercise, Tranquil Shift, tested the U.S. Government’s maximum lift
capability in response to a simulated outbreak of a highly contagious
pathogen, deploying a combination of Aeromedical BioContainment Systems used
during the Ebola outbreak and Containerized BioContainment Systems to
evacuate 11 simulated American patients to Ebola treatment centers across the
United States. On April 11th, a total of five aircraft – two 747s and three
Gulfstream IIIs – departed Atlanta, Georgia, traveled to Dakar, Senegal,
where they prepared for the evacuation. On April 12th, all these aircraft
flew to Freetown, Sierra Leone to pick up their patients and flew on to
Washington Dulles Airport to clear customs.

Once the aircraft, patients, and crew had cleared customs, they flew on to
one of five receiving facilities across the country, including Bellevue
Hospital in Manhattan, Johns Hopkins University in Baltimore, University of
Minnesota Medical Center in Minneapolis, and Denver Health Medical Center in
Denver, and the University of Nebraska Medical Center in Omaha, to transfer
their patients to waiting ground ambulance crews. The scope of this exercise
is unprecedented and a testament to the lessons learned and the changes made
in the aftermath of the Ebola outbreak.

I’d say this: Tranquil Shift prepares us today for what we were largely
unprepared for in 2014. This is not about Ebola. This is about the Middle
East respiratory syndrome coronavirus, MERS-CoV, in Qatar, with outbreaks
every month for the past several months; Lassa fever in Benin, Togo, and
Burkina Faso from February of this year; plague in Madagascar in December of
last year. Infectious disease outbreaks happen all the time. They’re usually
contained, largely to the efforts of local health systems augmented by
international health responders. The United States Government has a
responsibility globally and to its American citizens to continue to support



those ongoing efforts to prevent catastrophe in the future.

I’ll pass it off to Mr. Lamana to talk about ASPR’s role. State takes – sort
of initiates things overseas, manages the transport, gets them through
customs. When that plane lands and those patients are offloaded, it’s HHS
ASPR that picks up the ball and carries it the last mile.

MR LAMANA: Thank you. So I’ll start by saying that in 2006, the assistant
secretary of preparedness and response was – the office of – was created as a
result of the Pandemic All Hazards Preparedness Act. So it was fairly
consistent with what this exercise was attempting to prove, was our ability
to manage public health and medical crisis here in the United States. The
ASPR was created as a lead for HHS for preparing and responding for and
recovering from health effects from disasters and public health emergencies,
which in this case was the simulated 11 patients across – over in – outside
of our borders.

So the United States has the ability to – our preparation and ASPR’s
preparation to prepare for here back in the United States with hospitals that
can be ready to go in case there is a bio disaster somewhere. We picked five
specific regional Ebola treatment centers, of which there are actually 10
across the country, but for this exercise we used five.

ASPR’s role in this exercise was to coordinate that transportation and
reception once the patients were dropped off here in the States. We have
various folks that are regionally located to be able to do that coordination
with those 10 Ebola treatment centers, and that was what we set out to do
during this exercise, was to be able to coordinate that local ground
transportation from the airport to the regional Ebola treatment center. Part
of that is ensuring that those regional Ebola treatment centers are
adequately informed, notified, and then through the ASPR and through the
grant funding that we have available in ASPR, we were able to provide some
grants to these facilities – some grant funding to these facilities to be
able to prepare their biocontainment units, train staff, and build the
necessary plans to be able to do the reception.

So all in all, it was a good handoff from State to HHS in this exercise.

MODERATOR: Thanks, gentlemen. And I would love to open it up for questions
now.

OPERATOR: Ladies and gentlemen, if you wish to ask a question, please press *
then 1 on your touchtone phone. You will hear a tone indicating you’ve been
placed in queue. You may remove yourself from queue at any time by pressing
the pound key. Once again, ladies and gentlemen, if you have a question,
please press *1 at this time. One moment, please, for the first question.

Our first question comes from the line of Matthew Lee, Associated Press.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks a lot. You mentioned in your opening remarks that the
President is very committed to the safety of the American people. And I’m



just wondering how this fits into that, given the fact that during the Ebola
crisis, when the previous administration was bringing patients into the
United States, the President was – the current president was very critical,
saying that Obama was incompetent, that this was a huge mistake to bring
these people here. Has that position changed as far as you know, and did the
– was the White House aware that this drill that you were doing last week was
actually going on?

MR WALTERS: Matt, thank you very much. So what I would say is this
capability, at the time, two thousand – early in 2014, early in the outbreak,
was largely unproven. It had been developed during the SARS outbreak and
H5N1, and early on a decision was made that we were going to reach out and
fulfill our commitment to American citizens overseas, and that’s what we did.
And ultimately, Brantly, Writebol, and some 40 patients afterwards were
safely transported. That changes the perspective. The doctrine at the time
was we don’t transport Category A pathogens. We’ve learned. And what we know
now going forward is that it can be done safely as long as these exercises
take place, that the stakeholders are identified early, that there’s careful
coordination. There is no room for mistakes on these, but the mortality rate
for Zaire strain Ebola in West Africa in 2014 was 70 percent. The mortality
rate for patients that we got to within seven days of onset of fever was
zero. That was a game changer that nobody saw coming, but we learn, we adapt,
and we move forward.

QUESTION: So the White House was or was not on board with this?

MR WALTERS: I can’t speak for the White House on that.

MODERATOR: Next question.

OPERATOR: Our next question comes from the line of Carol Morello, Washington
Post. Please go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thank you for doing this. I was hoping you could give a few
more details about the experience on the ground and how various people and
institutions performed, from the hospitals to getting people through customs.
Were there any glitches along the way, or anything that you learned? I was
just looking for some more details of what the experience was actually like.

MR WALTERS: So Tranquil Shift is the third exercise of the Containerized
BioContainment System. And the first exercise was last August; the most
recent exercise was in April. With each exercise, just as with each
evacuation during the outbreak, we learned things. This is an – a complex
aviation operation. Airplanes have mechanical problems, electrical problems
that have to be resolved in the midst. Negotiations with the Governments of
Dakar or Senegal or the Government of Sierra Leone, these things – there were
glitches, absolutely, and we worked through them as only the State Department
can, working on the ground between the U.S. embassy, the government of, the
civil aviation authority, ministries of defense and so forth.

So yeah, there were lessons learned. We are adapting our operations, but
these were all things that we had seen before in previous real missions, and



we had a game plan for them.

QUESTION: What were some of those negotiations involved with the governments
of – in Senegal, Sierra Leone, what were the glitches?

MR WALTERS: We were able to – not so much glitches as anticipated friction
points. So we moved a large number of Americans into Dakar – Senegal, put
them up in a hotel overnight for crew rest and then had to bring all through
in one giant horde through security and facilitate that. We anticipated that
would be a friction point, and so we had ground – we had handling folks there
to facilitate movement through the airport.

At the same time, one of the G-IIIs had an electrical issue. Well, that drew
one of the handlers away from the crowd and caused a delay getting through
the airport. We had anticipated that, so we made the flight schedule a little
bit flexible in order to stay roughly on schedule. So it’s those small
details that you get in these exercises; these are not big showstoppers,
there were no big showstoppers. We worked through it and that was it. But as
far as patient care, safety of operations, there were no lessons learned;
there were lessons reinforced.

MODERATOR: HHS?

MR LAMANA: Yeah, I think that the one aspect I would say is when we started
this operation we had the capability to move one patient at a time. And that
was a lot easier to have to manage one aircraft, one patient. Getting one
patient from the wherever – from out in the bush, to the aircraft, that
always seemed to be a little bit of a challenge, but once they got to the
airport and got to the aircraft, that was fine.

Now, we’re dealing with, in this last exercise, to move 11 patients at one
time. That adds to the logistics of what you’re trying to accomplish, and it
is no small feat to be able to do that. This is the – what we had before was
good in the sense that we had a capability. Now, we’ve got a broader
capability, a much better capability than what we had before.

MR WALTERS: I think one of the other points that we – that was reinforced in
this exercise is that no single federal agency is capable of doing this type
of operation safely. What Tranquil Shift did is what the Trump administration
has been pushing all along. What you saw was six different federal agencies,
the leads being HHS and State, working hand-in-hand very tightly, minute by
minute, hour by hour, over the course of four days to make sure that all of
the logistics fell in place.

MODERATOR: Thanks. Next question?

OPERATOR: Thank you. And once again, ladies and gentlemen, if you have a
question, please, press * then 1 on your phone. Our next question comes from
the line of Ike Swetlitz with Stat. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thank you. So I had two questions, actually. One was – I just
wanted to confirm, these simulated patients, were these real people that you
were transporting? And then, what exactly is a Containerized BioContainment



System, and what was the $5 million spent on from the Paul Allen Foundation
that you mentioned?

MR LAMANA: Thanks, Ike. So two questions; your first was: Were they real
people? And the answer was yes. In the last exercise, Tranquil Surge, we used
two volunteers and one mannequin to exercise different non-ambulatory
capabilities. In this one, they were all volunteers, they were all real
people, and they were all ambulatory, as all of the Ebola patients were at
the time – and frankly, looking forward, almost regardless of the pathogen
involved, most likely will be in the future.

With regard to what is the Containerized BioContainment System – so the
airborne – Aeromedical BioContainment System that we used during the Ebola
outbreak is a soft plastic tent that is set up inside a steel frame. And it’s
good for what it’s good for. It’s good for single patient movement and a
specifically engineered aircraft. What the Paul Allen Foundation allowed us
to do is open the aperture wider. What other pathogens did we have to worry
about and how did – how do we move four people at a time, and how do we not
tie it to a specific aircraft? The CBCS is a 40-foot long container built to
ISO standard, so think the back of a tractor trailer.

Inside that – and there will be some photos that go out from the press office
– inside that 40-foot container are three chambers. There is a large chamber
where all four patients are cared for in an ICU-like environment, there is a
middle chamber where the staff members don and doff their protective
equipment, and then there is a smaller chamber where once out of their
protective equipment, they can rest and sort of set up a crew rotation.

The CBCS can be loaded onto a number of different aircraft; it’s not tied to
a specific aircraft. It was designed that way. It can be used on a 747-400,
an Ilyushin-76, an Antonov, a C-17, or a C-5. When it was built, it was – it
went through the C-17 “safe to fly” program through DOD, working – so we
worked closely with DOD in its design and testing. But it is specifically
designed for State Department requirements to load aboard non-military
aircraft so that we can get into places where the U.S. military may not be
welcome for the next outbreak.

QUESTION: Okay, and it is ready for deployment right now?

MR LAMANA: It was ready for deployment about six months ago, and it’s been
deployed now. We’ve flown it three times.

QUESTION: Three times outside of the simulations?

MR LAMANA: No, it has never – it has not flown an infected patient.

QUESTION: Okay, okay.

MR LAMANA: We had the ribbon-cutting on this in May of 2015, so it is ready
for use now and it has been since then.

QUESTION: Okay. Thank you.



MODERATOR: Thanks very much. And going to our last question now.

OPERATOR: Our last question comes from Laurie Mylroie with Kurdistan24.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you for doing this. My question is probably more for Dr.
Lamana. You’ve talked about – well, let me say I was at – I heard Secretary
Kelly speak earlier this morning, and he was asked what the thing that most
frightens him is and he said it’s, like, biological agents being taken across
the southern border for terrorism. And I wonder if you would agree with that
assessment that biological terrorists, the agents being brought into the
country, are a very serious threat, and do you think we are prepared for it?

MR LAMANA: Well, thanks for the question. Unfortunately, I haven’t seen those
remarks, so it would be probably inappropriate for me to be able to comment.
But I know we built the system the way we did to be able to manage, as Dr.
Walter said, pretty much what the next crisis is, not just Ebola but any
Category A pathogen that we may be faced with in the future.

QUESTION: So you think, like, if there were a biological terrorist attack in
Washington, D.C., the plan that the city has laid out – everyone should
follow the evacuation routes – would work and those would – streets would not
become parking lots?

MR LAMANA: Again, unfortunately, I can’t speculate on that either, because I
haven’t seen the local plan. Every one of the – and I know that this is a
challenge, and I know every local community, every state, every region is
working on what their response plans are. I know that some are very thorough,
very well written, and others are still in the process of trying to refine
them. That was one of the benefits of this exercise, was it gave the state
and local authorities an opportunity to be able to test their plan and to see
whether or not what they have written will fit with the scenario that we laid
out. And hopefully in future exercises, we’ll be able to continue to refine
those plans. So unfortunately, I have not seen the plans that you’re
referencing.

Dr. Walters?

MR WALTERS: All I would say is that whether there is an outbreak in Paducah
or in Pretoria, at the end of the day, there will be a requirement for safe
and effective and efficient movement of patients to the appropriate care. We
can’t have a biocontainment unit in every hospital across the United States,
so regionalizing it and then having safe transport mechanisms is going to be
critical now and in the future.

QUESTION: Thanks.

OPERATOR: Thank you, ladies and gentlemen. We have no further questions from
the phone lines.

MODERATOR: Okay. Thank you very much, Operator, and thanks to all those who
joined us on the call. As a reminder, this was on the record. And the
embargo, now that the call has concluded, has been lifted. Thanks very much.
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Venezuela has been witness in recent weeks to ongoing social protests, ever
since the Supreme Court demonstrated its lack of independence from the
Executive Branch through a continuing series of court decisions against the
members of the freely-elected National Assembly.

Thus far, six demonstrators have been killed, with hundreds arrested. There
have been credible accounts of use of torture by SEBIN and CICPC. More
demonstrations are called for the coming days, in particular for Wednesday,
April 19.

We call again upon the Government of Venezuela to fulfill the commitments it
made as part of the Vatican-backed Dialogue process last Fall: to hold prompt
elections; to respect the constitution and the National Assembly; to provide
for the immediate and unconditional release of all political prisoners; and,
to tend to the humanitarian needs of the Venezuelan people.

We echo the joint call made April 17 by 11 Latin American governments on the
government of Venezuela to immediately take these steps to permit a prompt
solution to the grave crisis affecting all Venezuelans, and increasingly, the
region.

We again urge demonstrators to express themselves non-violently. We deplore
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the use of violence against unarmed protestors. In particular, we deplore the
use of colectivos – armed bands under the political control of PSUV party
leaders – to repress protestors while the security forces responsible for
maintaining public order idly stand by.

We also again remind the public forces – members of the Police, the Army and
the National Guard – as well as members of the judiciary, of their legal and
constitutional responsibilities to protect, not prevent, peaceful
demonstrations.

Those responsible for the criminal repression of peaceful democratic
activity, for the undermining of democratic institutions and practices, and
for gross violations of human rights, will be held individually accountable
for their actions by the Venezuelan people and their institutions, as well as
by the international community.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
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Republic of Zimbabwe’s National Day

Press Statement
Rex W. Tillerson

Secretary of State

Washington, DC
April 18, 2017

On behalf of the citizens of the United States, congratulations to the people
of Zimbabwe who celebrate 37 years of independence on April 18.

The United States shares common values with the Zimbabwean people, including
a belief in a more democratic and prosperous Zimbabwe. In the year ahead, we
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will remain committed to the people of Zimbabwe and their hopes for a more
promising future.
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Secretary of State Tillerson will deliver remarks at the second annual U.S.-
Saudi Arabia CEO Summit on Wednesday, April 19, at 1:00 p.m. at the U.S.
Chamber of Commerce in Washington, DC. In his remarks, Secretary Tillerson
will discuss how the United States and Saudi Arabia can deepen economic
partnership in a way that benefits both countries and strengthens bilateral
ties.

The event, hosted by the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and Council of Saudi
Chambers of Commerce and Industry, will bring together government officials
and business leaders from both countries to discuss challenges and
opportunities to expanding the U.S.-Saudi economic partnership and creating
new jobs. U.S. Chamber of Commerce President and CEO Thomas J. Donohue and
Saudi Minister of Commerce and Investment Dr. Majid Al-Qasabi will also
deliver remarks.

This event is open to the press. To RSVP, please email press@USChamber.com.

The Secretary’s remarks will be streamed live on www.state.gov and
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https://www.facebook.com/usdos. Follow @StateDept on Twitter for updates.

Media representatives may attend this event upon presentation of one of the
following: (1) A U.S. Government-issued identification card (Department of
State, White House, Congress, Department of Defense or Foreign Press Center),
(2) a media-issued photo identification card, or (3) a letter from their
employer on letterhead verifying their employment as a journalist,
accompanied by an official photo identification card (driver’s license,
passport).

For further information from the U.S. Department of State, please contact the
Office of Press Relations at (202) 647-2492.

For further information from the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, please contact
U.S. Chamber of Commerce’s Communication Officer Lindsay Bembenek at
LBembenek@USChamber.com.
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The Bill Frenzel Champion of Free
Trade Award – Economic Club of
Minnesota

 

Remarks by Angel Gurría

Secretary-General, OECD

Minnesota, United States, 19 April 2017

(As prepared for delivery) 

Dear Carla, Jim Jones, Mack McLarty, Congressmen Erik Paulsen and Tom Emmer,
Ladies and Gentlemen, Friends:

It is a great honour to receive the 2017 Bill Frenzel Champion of Free Trade
Award. I want to thank the Economic Club of Minnesota for this distinction. 
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With Bill Frenzel, I share a strong belief in free trade. We both contributed
to the shaping of the current international trade system, representing our
countries in different trade organisations; we both helped promote the North
American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA); we shared a passion for public service
and, most importantly, for international co-operation. So I feel I am in the
right place. 

The fact that I am sharing this award with my friend, Bob Zoellick, is a
source of great pride and satisfaction. An economist, lawyer, diplomat,
trade negotiator, world banker, trouble-shooter, and one of the reasons why
I was elected to this job. A true giant! We are surrounded by people who
are proud to be friends of trade, which is also encouraging. Especially
today, when we are witnessing a fundamental re-examination not just of
trade policy, but of the open, rules-based international system that we so
far took for granted. 

Globalisation is leaving many behind

We have to begin by acknowledging that many people are unhappy. And rightly
so. In the wake of the crisis, life has not been getting any better for a lot
of them. They are worried that their children’s lives will not be better than
their own. They believe that the system is not working for them; they feel
that it is unfair; and there is increasing evidence that many of them may
actually be right. 

We need to take these concerns seriously and make them our own.

The OECD has been trying to do just that.

We’ve been denouncing the low growth trap in which the world economy finds
itself, which can put at risk the promises we have made to today’s workers,
tomorrow’s retirees and the next generation. Not a simple task when everyone
is so eager to be professionally optimistic.

We have been showing that while some are doing very well, many are being left
behind.

We have warned about a rising productivity gap between frontier firms and the
rest; which also means a gap in wages and opportunity for their workers.

We have documented how the world is mired into a sort of Bermuda Triangle of
inequality (of income, wealth, and opportunity). In OECD countries, the
richest 10% of the population now earn, on average, around 10 times more than
the poorest 10%. One generation ago, it was 7 times.

And we have demonstrated that quality of life isn’t getting better for most.
In fact, life is even getting shorter for some: in the US, life expectancy is
actually falling. The American dream for many remains just that: a dream.
It’s getting harder to move up in the world financially, educationally, or
otherwise – particularly if you are in the lower or even in the middle class.

Digitalisation, a sort of “globalisation on steroids”, is causing further
anxiety: on average, across countries, 9% of jobs are at high risk of being
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automated, while for an additional 25% of the workforce, half of the tasks
will change significantly because of automation. These are sources of growing
concern, since many workers who have lost their jobs in manufacturing either
remain unemployed, or are moving into jobs with lower pay and less security.

Trade should improve people’s lives

So why does the OECD back open markets? Because we can prove that when
borders close and countries isolate themselves, societies become less secure,
less prosperous, less fair, and less free. Open economies grow faster than
closed economies. The more a country trades, the more technology and ideas
spread; workers get more done, and higher productivity leads to better wages.
Ultimately, more trade means more jobs!

The OECD does not champion trade for trade’s sake, but as a way of improving
people’s lives. Trade has helped cut poverty, creating new markets and
opportunities both in OECD and developing countries. This is crucial. More
prosperity and opportunity abroad also means more security at home. Trade is
opportunity! Trade will enhance stability!

Protectionism harms those it’s supposed to protect. Trade delivers affordable
products and services that underpin everyday wellbeing. It gives people the
ultimate freedom of choice. When you tax imports, costs go up for everyone,
but it hurts most those who can least afford it.

We’re told that exports are good and imports are bad; that you win by having
fewer imports. But trade is more like a relay race; North America is an
eloquent example. US technology may start a product, Mexican workers may
carry it forward, Canadian workers may add value, and the US may finish it
and sell it. No matter who is holding the baton when that product crosses the
finish line – all win together.

These global value chains mean that our economies are now more interconnected
than ever before. Almost two thirds of global trade is in intermediate inputs
that are imported and used to make other products, including for export.
Raising tariffs is a shot in our own foot, because it will put small- and
medium-sized businesses out of business, and encourage large businesses to
send more jobs overseas; because even if you close off trade, technology will
still define which jobs stay and which go, and how the jobs that remain get
done. 

The way ahead

So what do we do? It is time to move from playing defence on trade to playing
offense on a host of other policies that make the system work for all. We
must move the ball forward on lifelong learning and skills. Move the ball
forward on infrastructure. Move the ball forward on new opportunities for
hard-hit regions. Move the ball forward on going digital, both for large
firms and for SMEs, to increase productivity.

We all know the basics of trade competitiveness: domestic policies that
encourage opportunity, innovation and competition.

http://www.oecd.org/trade/
http://www.oecd.org/trade/global-value-chains.htm


We need to make it easier for small- and medium-sized businesses. Cut the
tariffs, make trading cheaper. Remove the barriers to services that raise
costs for all sectors. Regulate efficiently and fairly to promote
competition. Keep credit flowing. And remember, nothing works without the
rule of law.

But trade policy can’t fix everything on its own – and we should stop
pretending that it can.

Trade disrupts, that’s one way it works. But we need to ensure that temporary
setbacks that can raise unemployment in a single household to 50 percent, or
100 percent, do not turn into lifelong disadvantages for parents, for
children.

This means having adequate programmes to support people in finding new jobs.
It means social protection systems that get people back on their feet and
prevent lasting hardship.

It also means thinking ahead. Work is changing, and so must labour markets
and social protection systems. At the OECD, we’re looking again at the
toolkits to help governments be better prepared. In just two weeks, the OECD
will release its Skills Outlook on how to equip everyone to get and keep good
jobs in a world of global supply chains.

But inclusion is also empowerment and voice. We need to make trade policy-
making more open.

Not everyone can be in the negotiating room, and we won’t always agree, but
dialogue can help identify new solutions. People must be able to debate and
understand the trade-offs.

Context matters, geography matters. We need to go local, engage with people
where they live. We need to reconnect trade with everyday experience.

But we also need to make the international system work better, using the full
range of available tools. Sometimes this means rules, sometimes voluntary
standards, other times dialogue and transparency. But from trade, to taxes to
labour to the environment, we need international economic co-operation to
make the system free, fair and open. We’re talking about free and fair trade
─ this means saying no to protectionism, subsidies, and currency fiddling.
But let’s make sure that we get the diagnostic right, lest we mistake the
enemy and end up fighting the wrong battle while not addressing the true
causes of the lack of productivity and competitiveness.

We need to fix the rules where we have gaps and unfinished business ― as is
the case in agriculture, in competition, in investment, and in services. We
need to bolster the policies that make the system fairer, like those on taxes
and responsible business conduct.

Everyone must play by the rules. We have to be serious about implementing,
monitoring and enforcing what we agree.

Dear Friends:

http://www.oecd.org/education/oecd-skills-outlook-2017-9789264273351-en.htm
http://www.oecd.org/tax/
http://mneguidelines.oecd.org/


Soon, the Minnesota Vikings will select new players in the National Football
League. In this American ritual, the lowest ranked team gets first pick, the
top team last. This isn’t altruism. Smart American football officials
understand that if the bottom teams don’t get a leg up, and the top teams
remain unbeatable, fans will lose faith that their team can win, and will
give up on the game. So the system rebalances towards fairness, every year.

We need to do the same. We must not back away from what we know is right – a
free, fair, open, rules-based, inclusive trading system that works better for
more people.

But only truly integrated domestic and international policies ― focused on
opportunity and well-being as the ultimate goal ― can help trade achieve what
our forefathers intended when they crafted the modern international trade and
economic system after a bloody war: to bring about better lives for all.

Thank you very much.


